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I. Introduction 

The Canadian Institute for Environmental Law and Policy was 
pleased to be invited to comment on the Draft Final Report of the 
Virtual Elimination Task Force of the International Joint 
Commission. The Draft Final Report is remarkable for its 
comprehensiveness and scope. The Report outlines a long-term 
structural framework for the virtual elimination of persistent 
toxic substances from the Great Lakes in a manner consistent with 
the goals of the Great Lakes Water Quality Agreement of 1978. 

The Report's establishment of connections between the long-
term environmental and economic costs of the discharge of 
persistent toxic substances into the environment is particularly 
noteworthy. "Environmental deficits" of this nature have tended to 
be ignored by traditional economic analyses of environmental policy 
issues. The introduction of this concept provides the basis for 
linking the environmental externalities associated with industrial 
processes with their macro-level implications for environmental and 
economic sustainability. 

II. Conceptual Approach (Chapter 6) 

The Draft Report outlines the key factors in the failure of 
the traditional "pollution control" approach to the regulation of 
toxic chemicals. These have included "effects-based" models of 
standard setting which have required "proof of harm" to initiate 
regulatory action. In addition, the conventional management and 
control model has assumed the existence of assimilative capacities 
within the environment. A, wide body of research undertaken over the 
past 30 years supports the conclusion that such an approach is 
inappropriate in the case of persistent toxic chemicals. The 
traditional "single-media" model has also been problematic. It has 
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frequently resulted in the transfer of pollutants between media, 
rather than their elimination.3  

As a consequence of these considerations, we strongly support 
a shift from the traditional "pollution control" approach to one 
which focuses on "pollution prevention." The pollution prevention 
model places much greater emphasis on process changes as opposed to 
"end of pipe" technologies. It has been widely noted that this 
approach is not only much more effective from an environmental 
standpoint, but can also result in substantial cost savings to the 
affected firms in the long run. This is often a consequence of 
increased overall efficiency in resource use. As the Draft Report  
notes, these environmental and economic considerations lead to the 
wider question of the character of models of industrial activity 
which are environmentally and economically sustainable. This macro-
level, sustainable development context is generally missing from 
traditional micro-level analyses of environment/economy issues. 

CIELAP's support for a shift to a pollution prevention 
approach was reflected in the results of the Institute's 1988-1992 
Program for Zero Discharge, a joint project undertaken with the 
United States National Wildlife Federation. In addition, we 
strongly endorse the adoption of precautionary, reverse onus and 
cross-media approaches in standard setting. As for the policy 
process through which these principles will be implemented, the 
involvement of all stakeholders will continue to be critical to the 
development of an environmentally and economically sustainable 
economic structure in the Great Lakes Region. 

In terms of the components of the virtual elimination 
strategy, the Draft Report departs significantly from past 
approaches in proposing to focus not only on the elimination of 
direct discharges of persistent toxic substances into the 
environment, but also on the formation and use of persistent toxic 
substances throughout the production cycle. This includes proposals 
to "sunset" the use of certain substances through immediate bans 
for some priority substances and reduced use and eventual phase-
outs, with interim treatment and control measures, for others. 

A "use-tree" approach is proposed to provide guidance in terms 
of the most appropriate points of intervention to ensure the 
elimination of persistent toxics, while taking into account the 
need to consider social and economic factors. This aspect of the 
process will require careful consideration, as the structure of the 
strategy proposed in the Draft Report implies significant long-term 
capital commitments to process and material use change by the 
affected industrial sectors. A strategy for remedial actions for 
persistent toxic chemicals which have already been released into 
the environment is also outlined. This will be a critical component 
of the virtual elimination program. 

2 



III. Regulatory Structure (Chapter 9) 

Chapter 9 of the Draft Report notes the growing consensus on 
the need to shift from a pollution control to a pollution 
prevention approach to environmental regulation and attempts to 
begin to deal with this question in terms of its implications for 
regulatory design. In a binational sense, the Draft Report  
describes the need for the harmonization of release inventories in 
Canada and the United States, for a permit and approval registry 
for the Great Lakes and a bilateral sunset chemical process. These 
will all be important steps in the implementation of a virtual 
elimination strategy. 

In addition, the Draft Report notes the need for a pollution 
prevention and elimination regime in each Great Lakes jurisdiction. 
These pollution prevention and elimination regimes are to include 
sunset chemical components, toxic use reduction targets and 
pollution prevention planning and reporting systems. The precise 
design of these systems will require more detailed development, as 
they will entail significant shifts in the traditional approach of 
Canadian and American environmental protection agencies to the 
implementation and administration of environmental protection 
standards. 

In particular, they will necessitate a shift from the 
traditional "design" standard approach to one which emphasizes 
"performance" standards. The traditional approach has emphasized 
the prescription of site specific, end-of-pipe technology 
requirements. The performance standard approach, alternatively, 
emphasizes "technological flexibility." and is intended to give 
firms the freedom to innovate as they redesign internal processes 
to meet rising environmental requirements. The importance of this 
model is further reinforced by the consideration that regulators 
generally lack the resources and expertise to prescribe specific 
changes in production processes within individuals plants when 
developing pollution prevention programs. 

IV. Environmental Technologies (Chapter 10) 

As the Draft Report notes, technological innovation will be a 
critical component of the virtual elimination strategy. This will 
include the development of new analytic and remediation 
technologies. In addition, the establishment of new process 
technologies, either by industrial enterprises themselves, or by 
environmental technology services sector firms which provide 
services to small- and medium-sized firms with limited in-house 
research and development capacity of their own, will be essential 
to the industrial transition implicit in the virtual elimination 
strategy. The latter approach appears to be widely employed in 
certain Etpropean jurisdictions, particularly the Federal German Republic, where it provides a strategic environmental and economic 
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role for the environmental industries services sector. 

These potential roles of environmental technologies and an 
environmental services industrial sector are critical points of 
linkage between environmental and industrial policy. Environmental 
technologies and specialized firms in the field will play a central 
part in the restructuring of industrial societies for environmental 
and economic sustainability. Programs to support environmental 
technology development have been introduced by most Canadian 
governments over the past three years. However many of thes9 
programs continue to focus on traditional control technologies. 
A greater emphasis on the facilitation of process changes will be 
necessary if the full environmental and economic potential of the 
linkage between environmental and industrial policy is to be 
realized. 

V. Economic Instruments (Chapter 11) 

The Draft Final Report includes a brief discussion of the use 
of economic instruments as part of a virtual elimination strategy. 
When dealing with persistent toxic substances, economic 
instruments, if employed at all, must be used as a supplement to, 
and not a replacement for, the regulatory regime. As the Task Force 
notes, certain forms of instruments, such as input taxes may be 
particularly useful in providing additional incentives to industry 
to reduce the use of persistent toxic chemicals in production 
processes. However, as the Ontario Fair Tax Commission's 
Environment and Taxation Group reported, the point of imposition of 
such taxes in the production process mustipe considered carefully in order to maximize their effectiveness. 

The Draft Final Report's discussion of the use of emission 
trading schemes as part of its strategy is cryptic at best. It 
should be noted that the employment of emission trading systems 
within the OECD has been limited to the United States, and that 
their use is highly controversial. Trading schemes have not been 
employed regarding toxic emissions. Trading systems in general 
suffer from a number of serious limitations, including their 
complexity, their potential to lead to local degradations of 
environmental quality, the difficulties inherent in monitoring 
their perfosmance, and their inability to ensure environmental 
protection. 	Consequently, their use should not be considered as 
part of a virtual elimination strategy for persistent toxic 
chemicals in the Great Lakes Region. 

VI. Conclusions 

The Virtual Elimination Task Force's Draft Final Report is 
remarkable for its scope and comprehensiveness. The Draft Report 
outlines an ambitious strategy to address the problem of persistent 
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toxic chemicals in the Great Lakes. The proposals to eliminate not 
only the direct discharge of persistent toxics to Great Lakes 
waters, but also the production and use of these chemicals are 
particularly noteworthy in this sense. The Task Force's efforts to 
begin to connect the virtual elimination issue to the wider 
question of the restructuring of industrial economies for 
environmental and economic sustainability are also critically 
important. 

As the Task Force notes, this will require the establishment 
of significant linkages between environmental and industrial 
policy, especially in the development of remedial technologies and 
the new, zero discharge, processes. A number of jurisdictions on 
both sides of the border have begun to take initial steps in this 
regard. This has been evident in the creation of environmental 
technology development support programs, and the creation of 
pollution prevention/clean technology centres to assist in 
technology diffusion. However, many of these programs are at a 
preliminary stage, and will require further refinement to be fully 
effective. 

The Task Force's Draft Report also has significant 
implications in terms of regulatory design. The need for a shift 
from a "pollution control" approach to one which emphasizes 
"pollution prevention" in environmental protection is increasingly 
widely accepted. However, the precise requirements of this 
transition are still in a process of being worked through in 
detail. Clearly performance standards involving bans and phase-outs 
will be important components. 

CIELAP is pleased to see that the International Joint 
Commission is considering such an ambitious and forward-looking 
approach to the problem of persistent toxics in the environment. 
For its part, the Institute intends to follow-up its Program for 
Zero Discharge work with detailed investigations of the means by 
which environmental and industrial policy can be linked more 
effectively. This will include the examination of the regulatory 
implications of the adoption of a pollution prevention approach to 
environmental protection, and an assessment of the potential role 
environmental technologies and services in the establishment of 
sustainable environmental and economic structures in the Great 
Lakes Region. 
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